
D A N  J O H N S O N  

MEMORANDUM 

TO: 

FROM:  

RE: 

DATE: 

Clackamas County Board of County Commissioners (BCC) 

Dan Johnson, DTD – Director 
Jennifer Hughes, Planning Director 

Canby – Use of Sequential Review for Urban Growth Boundary (UGB) Process 

September 12, 2023 

REQUEST:   Authorization to sign Written Notice of Election to Use Sequential Review Process 
for an Urban Growth Boundary expansion project that is being initiated by the City of Canby. 

BACKGROUND:  The City of Canby has requested county authorization to use the Sequential 
Review Process for the Canby UGB Expansion. See Attachment A, an August 16 letter to Chair 
Smith. In March, the City of Molalla made a similar request, which the Board granted. 

Under state law, each city in Oregon has an Urban Growth Boundary (UGB). While the cities 
within the Portland metropolitan area have one UGB managed by Metro, five cities within the 
County – Barlow, Canby, Estacada, Molalla, and Sandy – have their own UGBs. A UGB is 
intended to designate land that will accommodate growth over a 20-year horizon. Across time, 
cities may need to amend their UGBs to accommodate continued growth. The UGB line is 
maintained on both city and county Comprehensive Plan maps, so when a city amends its UGB, 
the county map must also be updated. 

The City of Canby is in the initial stages of a potential UGB expansion, and they have been 
working with the state’s Department of Land Conservation and Development (DLCD) to 
understand the components necessary to amend their UGB. The city would like to use a 
process option, called the Sequential Review Process, which allows for studies related to the 
potential UGB amendment to be submitted separately to DLCD for review as they are 
completed, rather than all at once at the end of the process. The city may then undertake any 
needed UGB expansion at the end, based on the findings of the various studies.  

In order to use the Sequential Review Process, DLCD requires a notice of election to be 
submitted jointly from the city and county. The election submittal must include the 20-year 
planning period that will be used, as well as a draft work program. See Attachment B for the 
notice of election and proposed work program. The Canby City Council has approved use of the 
Sequential Review Process. See Attachment C for the Canby City Council resolution of support. 



 
 

In approving use of this process, the county is acknowledging only that the final UGB expansion 
is likely to exceed 50 acres (Oregon Administrative Rules 660-025-0185(2)). The city has 
recently completed an Economic Opportunity Analysis and a Housing Needs Assessment.  
These studies identified a need for 447 acres of employment land and a residential land deficit 
of about 50 acres.  
 
The UGB amendment process requires an assessment of land needs, identification of a study 
area for potential UGB expansion if a need is identified, analysis of lands in the study area for 
inclusion in the UGB, an amendment of the city’s Comprehensive Plan, and, finally, an 
amendment of the county’s Comprehensive Plan. Until a study area is identified and the lands 
within it are evaluated, there is no map of the proposed UGB expansion area. 
 
As with all amendments to our Comprehensive Plan, the county process would include public 
hearings by the Planning Commission and the Board of County Commissioners and a decision 
by the Board. These actions would happen after approval by the Canby City Council and are not 
anticipated to occur until after June 2025. In making its decision at that time, the Board will 
evaluate whether the city has met the criteria for the proposed UGB expansion.  
 
If the County does not elect to allow the Sequential Review Process, Canby would need to 
proceed under a different UGB expansion review process, which requires that all of the studies 
be complete before the City Council and Department of Land Conservation and Development 
approve any of them. This may lead to increased uncertainty since local residents will be 
required to wait until the end of the process to bring forward their concerns on a component that 
was completed months or even years prior. In addition, it could cause the city to expend 
resources without any certainty that each element of the package will be approved at the end. 
 
Staff is requesting authorization to sign the “Election to Use Sequential Review Process” to 
allow Canby to submit this request to DLCD.  Alternatively, if the BCC would like additional 
information before granting the authorization, a policy session can be scheduled. 
 
 
 
 
 
Attachments:   
 
Attachment A – Letter to Chair Smith from City of Canby 
Attachment B – Written Notice of Election to Use Sequential Review Process 
Attachment C – Canby City Council Resolution to use the Sequential Review Process 
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RESOLUTION NO. 1393 

A RESOLUTION ADOPTING THE SEQUENTIAL URBAN GROWTH BOUNDARY 
REVIEW PROCESS. 

WHEREAS, The City of Canby desires to amend the City's urban growth boundary 
(UGB) and wishes to use the Oregon Administrative Rule 660-025-0185 (1) & (2) process for 
Sequential (Urban Growth Boundary) Review Process; 

WHEREAS, The City of Canby concurs that the UGB anticipated amendment will likely 
exceed 50-acres and the City, Clackamas County and the Oregon State Department of Land 
Conversation and Development concur with this; and 

WHEREAS, Canby wishes to submit a resolution of election to the Clackamas County 
Planning Department for their approval of the Sequential Review Process. 

NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City of Canby as follows: 

1. The City Council elects to use the Sequential Review Process for its urban growth 

boundary amendment process. 

This Resolution will take effect on August 16, 2023 . 

ADOPTED this 16th day of August, 2023 by the City of Canby City Council. 

ATTEST: 
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